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03) Editorial 32) Village History 

14) Village Life 66) Meet the Villager 

22) The Village Show 68) Dates for the Diary 

We love to hear from you.  Please send any articles & news 
to: editorhullavingtonnews@gmail.com or deliver to The Old 
Bakery, 1 Gibbs Lane.  We reserve the right to edit any arti-
cle.  Please send in a Word file with a font of 12 and pictures/
logos etc in jpeg.  Pictures are printed in black and white. 

Input deadline for the next issue is the 16 September 2022.  

£65 per page for 6 issues a year and £35 per half-page (black 
& white). All payments to Liz Greenman, address below.  
Email:  julianandlizgreenman@gmail.com. 

Donations are invaluable to the running of this newsletter, 
they can be made through the collection box in the village 
shop or sent to Liz Greenman, 84 The Street, Hullavington. 
SN14 6DU.  Lloyds Chippenham. Sort 30 91 99, AC 
‘Hullavington News’ No 03041845. 

Contributions 
 

In this issue 
 

     
   HN is printed by Jamprint—01249 823950 
    www.jamprint.co.uk 
                 Printed on Carbon Captured paper + www.woodlandcarbon.co.uk 
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Feeling hot, hot, hot…… 

 

I’m sure by the time this comes out, the weather will have calmed 
down a bit but currently it’s 39 degrees and I’m having  a proper 
‘boil in the bag moment’! 

 

Anyway, a lovely cover photo sent in by Maggie Dyson.  On a beau-
tiful morning in June, she heard an unusual sound and popped out 
just in time to capture this lovely steam traction engine and trailer 
coming through the village.  

 

Some sad news in this edition as we say goodbye to a couple of 
residents who made a very big difference to the village, more on 
page 14.  

 

On a brighter note, the village show schedule is on page 22. Jon 
has some interesting new classes this year, let’s hope for another 
lovely day like last year so we can sit outside after admiring the 
exhibits and catch up with friends and neighbours over a cup of 
coffee and a bit of cake! 

 

Best wishes 

Sally Jeeves, Editor 
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  ♪♫♫♪♫♫♪♫♫♪♫♫♪♫♫♪♪♫♫♪♫♫♪ 

 

PIANO LESSONS 

 

JENNIFER J. TIDMARSH ATM (SMTC) 

12 The Street, Hullavington 

 

Very well established Piano Teacher with over thirty-five  

year’s experience. 

 

Children from the age of six, teenagers and adults all welcome. 

Lessons in Theory of Music also available 

Telephone 01666 837264. Mobile 07814 103077 

 

Member of the Incorporated Society of Musicians.  
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A BOWERS GARDENING SERVICES 
 

ALL ASPECTS OF GARDENING 
ALL TYPES OF FENCING 

TREE SURGERY 
PATIOS 

NEW LAWNS LAID 
RUBBISH CLEARANCE 

 
FREE ESTIMATES & ADVICE WITH NO OBLIGATION 

For quality jobs at a competitive price call: 
 

PHONE: 0800 4748526 
MOBILE: 07879 874627 

The Orchard, Frog Lane, Great Somerford, Wilts SN15 5JA 

Livery Available Norton  

 

Various and different livery packages available from DIY upwards in 
quiet, rural location. Whether you are wanting a base to compete 
from, somewhere to enjoy a quiet hack or a base to hunt from, this 
yard offers it all! 

* Large, airy stables   * Secure tack room with CCTV 
* Plenty of storage space * Undercover horse walker 
* Parking for lorry / trailer  
* Floodlit fenced outdoor arena   
* Individual paddocks with all year-round turnout 
* Excellent hacking including off-road tracks 
 
Perfect location for various and different equestrian competition and 
schooling venues with good access to the M4 and A429 

All set in a beautiful, peaceful location in the heart of the Duke of 
Beaufort’s hunting area.  Call Mary Cundick on: 07867804456 



7  



8  

Hullavington CE Primary and Nursery School 
(Voluntary Controlled) 

    

  One Team 
   Working together 
   Learning Together 

   Succeeding Together  
 
Hullavington CE Primary and Nursery School has a dedicated on site nursery learning 
environment.  The Nursery has sessions available for funded 2-year olds (limited spaces) 
and preschool children (funding available from age of 3 years). 
 
Our team, consisting of a qualified teacher and qualified childcare professionals, will be 
working together to help develop strong bonds with your and your child to enable them to 
reach their full potential.  We believe that when our ‘Little Hoots’ feel at home in their 
learning environment they can be inspired to explore the world around them to maximise 
their learning and development. 

 
Ours sessions run from Monday – Friday in accordance with school term times. 

 
Morning session: 8.50 am – 11.50 am 

Afternoon session: 11.50 am – 2.50 pm 
 

To find out more, arrange a visit to the nursery or book your child’s place, please contact: 
 

Hullavington C.E. Primary and Nursery School 
Hullavington, Chippenham, Wiltshire, SN14 6EF 

 
Telephone and fax: 01666 837604 

Email: admin@hullavington.wilts.sch.uk 

 
Website:  www.hullavington.wilts.sch.uk  

 

mailto:admin@hullavington.wilts.sch.uk
http://www.hullavington.wilts.sch.uk
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HULLAVINGTON GARAGE AND STORES 

TEL: 01666 837279 

Hullavingtonmotors@gmail.com 

 

 GARAGE 

• MOT TESTIING (class 4  
only) 

• MANUFACTURER REC-
OMMENDED SERVICE 
AND REPAIRS 

• CAM BELTS 

• TYRES 

• EXHAUSTS 

• BATTERIES 

• DIAGNOSTICS 

• VEHICLE ACCESSORIES 

• CALOR GAS 

 

 

 

 

OPENING TIMES 

MON-FRI 08.30-17.00 

SAT—BY APPOINTMENT 

SUN—CLOSED 

 

CONVENIENCE STORE 

• OFF LICENCE 

• NATIONAL LOTTERY AND   
SCRATCH CARDS 

• NEWSPAPERS & GREET-
ING GARDS 

• GROCERIES & FRUIT AND 
VEG. 

• CONFECTIONERY & ICE 
CREAM 

• FROZEN FOOD 

• CHILLED FOOD 

• LOCAL BREAD 

• LOCAL HONEY & EGGS 

* SPECIAL ORDERS WELCOME * 

 

 

OPENING TIMES 

MON—FRI 08.00-18.00 

SAT—08.30-16.00 

SUN—09.00-13.00 
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Chris’ Interior Blinds 
 

Made-to-measure blinds, supplied and  
fitted for FREE 

 
01666 510 557 
07899 741 802 

 

Roman, roller, venetian, pleated, woods,       

vertical, curtains, perfect fit.  

 

Blind/curtain repair and fitting service also  

available—just call. 

NOT KEEN ON BIG GYMS? 

 

Pineapple Fitness Studio welcomes all age groups for  

private gym use and/or  

Personal Training 

 

Open from 6am to 10pm daily 

Kington Langley, Chippenham 

Mobile 07900 911209 

www.pineapplefitness.co.uk 

 

PINEAPPLE FITNESS STUDIO 
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Clapcote Forestry 
Established 1981 

 

Supplier of best quality Hard-
wood LOGS 

Cut and split to your requirements 

* 

Kiln dried logs available seasonally 

* 

Deliveries or CASH & CARRY 

* 

KINDLING 

* 

Telephone: Norman & Diana Matthews 

01666 837230 

Clapcote Hill, Grittleton SN14 6AS 

dimatthews@me.com 

 

 

 

 

CLAPCOTE SAWMILL 

Specialising in: 

Oak, Larch, Douglas Fir & all       
native hard and soft woods 

For beams, lintels, planks & cladding 

* 

Bespoke Oak Framing Service 

Timber frames made to order 

* 

Visit our yard between Grittleton & 

Hullavington to discuss your require-

ments.  

 

ELLY’S SPA BOUTIQUE                              
Mobile Beauty Treatments                                              

Let me bring the Spa to your home 

I’m Elly, an experienced fully insured, mobile aesthetic therapist and member of 
the CTHC & FHT Associations—bringing salon quality treatments in the comfort 

of your own location (home, Airbnb, hotel).  Treatments and procedures include: 

                 * Reflexology * Massage * Facials * Manicure * Pedicure                                          
* Prosecco Pamper Parties 

                     www.ellyspaboutique.co.uk     

                           Mobile 07435 920548             

            Covering Sherston and surrounding areas (approx 10 miles) 

Gift Vouchers Available Online! 

  Use HULL5 for a £5 DISCOUNT  

(1 per person, cannot be combined with another offer) 
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VILLAGE LIFE— Groups, Events & News 
 

Maggie Bawden 

Many of you will have heard the sad news that 
Maggie Bawden passed away on the 10th July.  It 
would be difficult to start this column without 
mentioning her as she was such a major contribu-
tor to the News, as she was in so many  other ar-
eas of village life.  Rachel Hurst commented “she 
did such a lot for the village and never asked for 
anything in return. Her strong character got 

things done. During lockdown she was brilliant, organising medi-
cines to be delivered to those that needed them and adding sev-
eral households’ shopping onto her online shop to save people 
going out; she had a huge, positive impact on the village”.  Mag-
gie also served for many years on the Parish Council and of 
course kept us up to date with her email messages.  Our condo-
lences to her friends and family.  Ed  

 

 Village Email Updates 

Following on from the note above, it’s become clear that we’re 
really missing the regular email updates Maggie used to send, 
particularly for those not on Facebook.  Several people have 
asked if anyone would like to continue this useful service.  It was 
something Maggie did as a personal favour to the village and is 
not linked to the Parish Council or any village group. It was a pri-
vate email list so anyone considering it would need to start their 
own list keeping GDPR in mind—hope there is someone out 
there who can take the initiative! 

 



15  

Caroline Napton 

We also lost Caroline Napton recently.  
Caroline ran the very popular ‘Muddy 
Dog Paws’ business in the village. Many 
of us with dogs and cats used her busi-
ness and enjoyed her boundless enthu-
siasm and incredibly caring personality.  
She’ll be greatly missed.  Heartfelt con-
dolences to her family and friends.  Ed  

 50 years on! 

Many thanks and congratulations to all the editors and teams of 
assistants who have kept the Hullavington News in production 
for the last 25 years, thus enabling it to reach the 50 year mark. 

As I sat at my portable Olivetti in September 1972 I never gave a 
thought about what I was starting.  For the first 20 years it re-
mained in "portrait" multi-sheet A4 formation using wax stencils 
and ink printing, produced by me with help from our daughters 
with collating.  However, technology was moving on and by late 
1993 the current A5 book had arrived.  As I read present day edi-
tions I feel like a 'proud mum' seeing her 'offspring' flourish. 

Here's to the next 25-50 years!                     Margaret Roberts 

 

The School Fete took place on the 9th July 

Sue Tudge wrote in Hullavington Happenings: “Thank you to the 
Friends of Hullavington School for organising the School Fete and 
raising over £1700.  Thank you to everyone who attended and 
supported this event which will benefit all of our pupils.  

 

What a great effort! Ed 
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Update from the Chair of Hullavington Parish Council 

 

We all know of the good work that Maggie Bawden has done over 
the years for this village and as a long-standing Chair of the Parish 
Council, it is with sadness the Parish Council pass on our condo-
lences to Simon, Johnathon and their families for their sad loss. 

 

Thanks to all that came to see the lighting of our Jubilee Beacon, it 
was a big surprise to Dave Martin and me to see so many people 
there and mark the occasion by lighting the Queens Silver Jubilee 
Beacon.   

 

Very soon, new shelving will be fitted into the Watts Lane Bus Shel-
ter for the Book Swap facility. Whilst provided by the by the Parish 
Council, it comes with a warning, please take care of it - books and 
the shelving, it is for everyone’s enjoyment so please keep it tidy, it 
can just as easily be removed.  

 

We have a new project at the initial scoping stage. The wall sur-
rounding the Watts Lane Raised Flower bed is falling into a state of 
disrepair. On safety and Insurance grounds, action needs to be tak-
en. The extent of the repairs or rebuild are still being considered. 

 

Finally, we should all thank the Sustainability Group for their con-
siderable time and effort to bring High Speed Fibre connectivity to 
the village. It is not their fault, there is nothing that anyone could 
have done about it, Open Reach have decided to pause progress 
until the outcome of the new Wiltshire Council Contract to roll out 
fibre cabling across the county is known.     

 

Graeme Slaymaker 
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The Hullavington News Future 

You’ll know by now that we’ve been 
looking for a new Editor for the 
news—it’s getting kind of time criti-
cal now.  Just two more issues before 
I file my last copy.  I’ve asked lots of 
people. Many, I believe, would help 
in some way but aren’t willing to 
take on the role of editor.  That does 
suggest that  if someone will make 
the leap, I’m convinced there are 
plenty of people who will help with 
background work to ensure the role 
isn’t too onerous and of course, Liz 
Greenman has kindly offered to carry 
on with managing all the finances 
and advertising.   

Talking of which…to our loyal advertisers, we have put funds 
aside to reimburse you if the magazine doesn’t carry on.   

Please consider it and let me know if I can answer any questions. 
Thanks.  ‘Editorhullavingtonnews@gmail.com’.  

—————————————————————————————-

VILLAGE 
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Closure of the local Rotary Club  

It is with great sadness that we report that the local Rotary Club 
of the South Cotswolds closed with effect from 30th June 2022. 
The Club was chartered in June 1967 and had as its first Presi-
dent Charles Nicholls, the popular manager of Lloyds Bank in Tet-
bury, who continued to be an active member of the Club until his 
death in December 2020 aged 96. 
 
The Club was based on the two towns of Malmesbury and Tet-
bury, historically great local rivals! Initially the club met weekly 
with one week in Tetbury and the other week in Malmesbury. 
Over the years it has met in a number of locations including the 
Kings Arms in Malmesbury, the Horse Guards at Brokenborough, 
the Mayfield at Crudwell and finally at the Old Royal Ship at 
Luckington. 
 
 Throughout its 55 year history the Club has carried out nu-
merous activities raising hundreds of thousands of pounds for 
both local and national charities. In addition to its fund raising 
events, community service projects were carried out. 

The Club has also through the wider Rotary movement engaged 
in International Activities. Old tools were collected for the “Tools 
for Self Reliance” project in Africa, computers were procured to 
be sent to South Africa and the Sight Savers initiative was strong-
ly supported with millions of eye patches supplied. More locally, 
the club made significant contributions to the Brighter Futures 
project to provide radiotherapy facilities at the Great Western 
Hospital and to the Life Education Centre (LEC) mobile classroom 
that visits many of the primary schools in Malmesbury and the 
surrounding villages. 
 

When the Club was originally Chartered most of the members 
were in their 40s but as with all organisations the members 
get older and unfortunately we were not able to attract new 
younger members in sufficient numbers to continue. Times, 
family priorities and work pressures have changed and the 
absence of a single geographical focus did not help. 
However we have had a good run and achieved a lot of good 
over the past 55 years through our enthusiasm, teamwork 
and capabilities – and lots of fun and fellowship. 
 
Doug Hughes (Club Secretary) and Peter Wyman (Past Presi-
dent). 
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A message from Wiltshire Libraries 
Have you visited your local library recently? Did you know it's 
free to join?  If you’re new to libraries or haven’t used them for a 
while, here’s a reminder of what Wiltshire Libraries offer: 

- The latest bestselling fiction by your favourite authors 
- A wide range of books for children and young people 
- Free eBooks, eAudiobooks and eMagazines via the Libby app 
- Free Wi-Fi, computer and scanner access, plus printing for a 

small charge 
- Library staff who can provide basic help and support when 

using the library computers or your own device 
- Bookable digital support appointments to help you learn 

more about using your smartphone, tablet, laptop or the 
library computers 

- Information books to support hobbies, days out, job seeking 
and study 

- Study spaces 
- Free access to Ancestry and British Newspaper Archive on 

the library computers 
- Free access to TheoryTestPro to practise driving theory and 

hazard perception tests 
- Free activities, such as rhyme times and reading groups 
- Large print books for people who need a bigger font 
- A mobile library service with regular stops in areas without a 

nearby library 
- A Home Library Service taking books to people in their 

homes who are unable to visit the library themselves 
- Seating throughout for you to enjoy a book or read the 

newspaper 

Here at Malmesbury Library we host a variety of events and com-
munity groups throughout the week.  If you’re not already a 
member, you can join online or by visiting the library and, if 
you’ve already signed up online, don’t forget to come in and col-
lect your new library card. For more information please visit our 
website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk/libraries. 

 

http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/libraries
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VOLUNTEERS REQUIRED 

 
 
LINK is a charity that many of you may have heard of or 
used. It is run by local volunteers and offers transport to 
hospitals, doctors surgeries, dentists and other health relat-
ed appointments for anyone living in the Malmesbury dis-
trict. 
We have a friendly team of drivers who are all DBS 
checked and use their own cars for transport. A mileage 
allowance is paid to cover their expenses which is funded 
by the donations made by our clients. 
 
Due to the increase in medical appointments being made 
and lifts required, we are urgently looking for more volun-
teers to help drive our many clients on a flexible and ad hoc 
basis to suit you. 
 
If you would like to get involved but don’t want to drive, help 
is always appreciated to coordinate the service and an-
swering the phone which is done from your home for ap-
proximately one morning per fortnight by arrangement. 
 
So, if you need transport to an appointment or would like to 
find out more about flexible volunteering with LINK, please 
contact us on the telephone number or email address pro-
vided. 
 

WE WOULD LOVE TO HEAR FROM YOU. 
 

Tel: 01666 840861. Email: coordina-
tors@malmesburylink.co.uk 



22  

Ashton, Anne & Will Hawker 
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Timetable  

 

 

10.15 Doors open for staging of exhibits 

 

12.00 Staging of entries to be completed 

 

12.30 Judging commences 

 

14.30 Show opens to the public 

 

16.00 Close 
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Veg & Fruit for The Hawker Challenge Trophy 

V1 4 potatoes same variety 

V2 3 Onions trimmed and tied 

V3 3 Runner beans 

V4 1  Any other home grown veg - with seed packet 

V5 3 Carrots 

V6 1 Cucumber 

V7 6 Soft fruit same variety 

V8 3 Rhubarb sticks trimmed 

V9 2 Courgettes same size 

V10 3 Dessert apples 

V11 3 Cooking apples 

V12 4 Tomatoes (with calyx) 

 
Flowers for The Vic Rawlins Trophy 
F1 4 Asters 
F2 4 Cosmos 
F3 3 Dahlias, any variety 
F4 3 Rose heads, any variety 
F5 Minimum 4 sweet peas 
F6 3 Stems Annuals 
F7 3 Stems Perennials  
F8 3 Salvias, any variety 
F9 1 sunflower 
F10 Flowering pot plant 
 
Flower arrangements for The Harmer Shield 
(max 30cm x 30cm base unless stated) 
FA1 Dining table centre (max 30 x 30 x 30cm) 
FA2 “Platinum” (max 60 x 60cm x any height) 
FA3 What! No Flowers? - arrangement of greenery  
 (max 30 x 30cm x any height) 
 
                                                                                            Cont…... 
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FA4 Petite (max 10 x 10x10cm) 
FA5  Novice* freestyle  (max 30 x 30cm x any height)     
someone who has not won a flower arranging class 
 
Food for The Hullavington Village Hall Cup 
FO1  Jar of marmalade 
FO2  Jar of soft fruit 
FO3  Jar of something pickled but safe to eat 
FO4  Quiche 
FO5  Apple pie on a plate 
FO6  4 Savoury bites 
FO7  Traditional Victoria Sandwich 
FO8  4 biscuits on a plate 
FO9  Individual platinum pudding 
FO10 Cordial 
 
Crafts for The Hamilton Cup 
C1  The Queen in miniature 
C2  Made from scraps 
C3  Anything “stitched” 
 
Art for The Parry Williams Trophy 
A1  A portrait of the Queen 
A2  Pen & Wash 
A3  Mixed media 
A4  ‘Village view” 
 
Photography for The Star Inn Trophy 
PH1  ‘Surprise!’ (black and white) 
PH2  ‘Modern Farming” 
PH3  ‘Wild Hullavington’ 
PH4  ‘Village Jubilee’ 
 
Children Under 9  for The London House Cup 
UC1  A child size crown fit for a Queen or King 
UC2  A drawing of your family 
UC3  Garden flowers in a jam jar 
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2022 Entry Form 
 

No entries after 6.30pm on Thursday 25 August 
 
Please circle all the classes you’re entering  
 
Vegetables and Fruit     V1   V2   V3   V4   V5   V6   V7   V8   
V9   V10   V11   V12     
 
Flowers    F1   F2  F3   F4   F5   F6   F7   F8   F9   F10       
 
Flower Arrangements     FA1   FA2  FA3   FA4   FA5   
 
Food    FO1  FO1  FO2  FO3  FO4  FO5  FO6  FO7  FO8  FO9 
FO10    
 
Crafts  C1   C2   C3  
 
Art   A1   A2   A3   A4   
 
Photography  PH1   PH2   PH3   PH4 
 
Children under 9 Years   UC1   UC2   UC3  
 
 
Name  _____________________________________       
 
Tel  _____________________________________ 
 
Address _____________________________________ 
 
Email _____________________________________ 
 
 
Please email to hullavingtonshow@gmail.com or cut out this page 
and drop-in to The Old Bakery, 1 Gibbs Lane  
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Show Regulations 
 
 
 
1 Open to all residents of our lovely village, members of  
 Hullavington WI and any lucky visiting children 
 
2 The decision of our esteemed judges is final 
 
3 All entries for flowers, fruit and veg must be home 
 grown for at least the last two months 
 
4 Flower arrangement classes may include purchase 
 flowers 
 
5 All cut flowers to be shown in vases—the show organis
 ers will not be responsible for loss or damage to any 
 containers 
 
6 Please don’t enter more than once per class, but please 
 do enter lots of classes 
 
7 Please look after your trophies as we need them back for 
 next  year.  Please do engrave your trophies with your 
 name and year of your victory 
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HULLAVINGTON HISTORY—THEN AND NOW 
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The ‘then’ picture one was taken about 1986 from the piece of 
grass between Greens Close and Newtown and shows the farm 
buildings that once stood on the land opposite, now occupied by 
the houses of Blicks Close. It was a fairly small farm and certainly 
at one point, was owned by a Mr Norman Woodman who lived in 
the farmhouse to the right of the barn buildings. He kept and 
milked about twenty cows in the buildings shown. To the very 
right of the picture is the end of the building which at the time 
was the village shop. 

The ‘then’ picture two was taken from the village green looking 
across towards Greens Close and again shows the same farm 
buildings. It is not really possible to take a ‘now’ photograph.  

The ‘now’ of picture one does show that the field wall seems to 
have been retained almost completely, apart from the gate en-
trance, while the farmhouse remains but probably much modern-
ised. The former B&B of Ken and Ali Reed is now on the right. 
Dave Hunt 



30  

Runners coming through Parklands 

 HULLAVINGTON WI           

 
Our members enjoyed themselves creating their own flower ar-
rangements under the guidance of Edith Cook at our June 
meeting.  Everyone went home with a flower arrangement to be 
proud of. At the Scrabble day organised by the Federation Mag-
gie Dyson and Hilary McDougal excelled themselves finishing first 
and second.  Well done ladies!  

In July we are looking forward to Liz Watts telling us how she cre-
ates superb pieces of pottery in her studio at Monkton Farleigh. 
Entitled ‘From Clay to Art’ she will display some of her work as 
well as giving us a slide show of pieces of work too big to 
transport to Hullavington. In August we will hold our Summer 
garden party/BBQ.  Let’s hope the weather is fine. Our Septem-
ber meeting brings a visit from one of the guides at Highgrove 
House who will talk about the gardens and work done there. 

If you would like to visit us on the 3rd Wednesday of the month at 
2pm then do come along to the Village Hall.  You will be very wel-
come.     

Isobel Acott 

 

This image was sent in by a previous editor Margaret Roberts—
many thanks, Ed!  

I am attaching a pho-
to of the back page of 
the 21st Birthday is-
sue of the Hullaving-
ton News.  This was 
drawn by Ian Wil-
kinson who drew it to 
depict the Great Cycle 
Ride in 1993.  Ian's 
mother, Pat, still lives 
in Royal Field Close.  
Margaret 



31  

PARISH CHURCH OF ST MARY MAGDALENE 

AUGUST       

Sun 07 11.00 Holy Communion 

Sun 14 11.00 Morning Praise 

Sun 21 11.00 Holy Communion 

Sun 28 11.00 All Age Family Worship 

SEPTEMBER       

Sun 04 11.00 Holy Communion 

Sun 11 11.00 Morning Praise 

Sun 18 11.00 Holy Communion 

Sun 25 11.00 All Age Family Worship 

Ride+Stride Sat 10th September, between 10am and 6pm 

Have fun, get fit and raise money for your church!  This year’s na-
tional sponsored Ride+Stride event, coordinated by Wiltshire His-
toric Churches Trust is open to cyclists, walkers, horse-riders or 
drivers of mobility scooters of all ages (under 13s must be accom-
panied by an adult).  It could be as simple as enjoying a gentle 
stroll from one church to another. Seek sponsorship from friends, 
relations and colleagues – so much per church visited or a lump 
sum for the whole of your excursion – then visit as many churches 
as you like, planning your own route.  For further information visit 
wiltshirehistoricchurchestrust.org.uk  

Donations for Doorway—doorwayproject.org.uk 

Please help us to help others.  Donations of food items are now 
being collected in St Mary’s Church, for Doorway, the Chippenham 
based charity supporting rough sleepers, people in temporary ac-
commodation, and those with housing problems.  Items welcomed 
are tinned foods, jars of cooking sauce, savoury noodles, rice pack-
ets, instant coffee, instant hot chocolate, sugar, biscuits and laun-
dry detergent. Currently they don’t require cereal, rice and pasta. 
Please bring them along to the church and place them in the clear-
ly marked donations box, where you will also find an up-to-date 
list of items that Doorway would love to receive. 
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Village History 

Blond Bomber Bicknell 

I received a telephone call from a Marcus Bicknell, who, alt-
hough not living in this area, has been a reader of the Hullav-
ington News. He has recently completed the biography of his 
father Wing Commander Nigel Bicknell R.A.F., D.S.O., D.F.C. & 
bar, “Blond Bomber Bicknell”, and as his father spent time at 
RAF Hullavington during the war he felt he would like to con-
tribute a short article for the News with regard his father’s ex-
periences here at Hullavington.  

It briefly describes his father’s time at the base, but also men-
tions that his father liked to sketch, and that while at Hullaving-
ton he had sketched an attractive WAAF. On the sketch he has 
written the word “Ponds” and Marcus is intrigued as to what 
exactly his father meant. He has his theories as indicated in his 
article but if anyone in the village could throw further light he 
would be delighted to hear.  If you have any thoughts please 
email him as indicated at the end of his article. 

David Hunt  

Hullavington, the war pilot, the ponds and 
the face cream 

By Marcus Bicknell 
 

In 1943 Hullavington village was an oasis of relative calm 
where pilots from the nearby airbase could seek a warm pint 
of beer, some warm words with friends and, with any luck, the 
warm touch of a female hand. Then back to the Lancasters, 
seven hours in the air at -20°C, enemy fire and the risk of being 
one of the 57,205 Bomber Command pilots killed in World War 
(a 46% death rate). This little article is to say you might have 
family members with similar experiences and answers to the 
questions posed. 

                                    Cont……. 
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Nigel training 1942 

WAAF poster 

Hullavington Gladiator crash 31Jan1945 

Ponds WAAF 1943 
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Hullavington, the war pilot, the ponds and the 
face cream 

 
By Marcus Bicknell 

 
In November 1942 Squadron Leader Nigel Bicknell DFC was post-
ed back from Canada to the prestigious R.A.F. Empire Central Fly-
ing School at Hullavington where he trained new pilots on many 
types of fighter-bombers and flew operational missions over Ger-
many including in Lancasters. He had already been decorated for 
bravery in saving his Observer when on 19th August 1940 his 
Bristol Blenheim, ditched in the North Sea. They had suffered an 
engine failure at night over Holland; “Bicknell decided to aban-
don his original target, Antwerp, and bomb an alternate target, 
Haamstede aerodrome”. He was at Hullavington from November 
1942 to April 1944, and again from December 1944 to July 1945. 
His intensive operational and training flying averaged two flights 
a day, month after month.  In mid-1944 Nigel was with 1409 
(PAMPA Meteorological Flight) at Wyton. Notable flights by Nigel 
provided photos of V2 launch sites and weather data which con-
tributed to the delay of the D-Day Landings by one day from 5th 
to 6th June. 
 
My father Nigel was a talented artist and documented much of 
his life with pen and ink sketches. It’s not surprising considering 
the stress of his wartime flying that the subjects of his sketches 
would be of happier subjects. I published last month a biography 
of my father BLOND BOMBER BICKNELL available on Amazon. On 
page 40 is his sketch of this attractive WAAF with the caption 
"Ponds". What did he mean by that? Which Ponds? 
 
The sketch was done during his time at Hullavington, probably 
mid 1943, and I have been wondering who she was and where he 
met her. In Hullavington village surely. Was the term "Ponds" 
used for Hullavington in 1943-1945? There was indeed a pond 
where the village green is now and it was mentioned in David 
Hunt’s article in the April/May 2021 edition of this newsletter. 
Did it fall into usage, or shorthand, for example, would an airman 
have said "I'm just off to the Ponds to meet a lady friend"?  
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Would it be attractive to wander off from the Star Inn (now called 
the Hullavington Arms) to the ponds behind St Mary Magdalene 
Church for a quiet moment? Or from the Queen’s Head which 
was open in the war? Were there two ponds in the village? 
 
Maybe Nigel was thinking of a different meaning of Ponds. He 
had a maverick sense of humour and a double entendre would be 
his choice for a caption to such a sketch. Clearly my dad thinks 
this young lady has terrific looks, maybe even some inner quality. 
What about Ponds face cream? During the 1930s the American 
Pond's company expanded slowly, adding Face Powder and Angel 
Face products. There is evidence that Ponds would be a brand 
that was widely known in the UK too and sought after, maybe 
traded like silk stocking. Nigel had been in North America with 
the RAF for a year so would have been more exposed than some 
to their brands. "Ponds" could therefore be his shorthand for a 
girl who looks great and who looks after her appearance;  or even 
a girl who looks after her appearance too much, someone super-
cilious and cold. 
 
The other caption to Nigel’s sketch is interesting. He has written 
in the top right in faulty French “chapeau à la anglaise”. Indeed, 
comparison of his sketch with a period poster shows both caps 
have the same peak. Was the girl an American? 
 
 
Two years later my dad's Hullavington experience was not so 
great. He nearly killed himself. His Gloster Gladiator iced up and 
crashed on the runway. His facial injuries were so bad that he 
was unrecognisable five months later when he left Wroughton 
hospital. But he survived and I, his son, am here to tell the story; 
and stir some memories and ask the questions. 
 
Please do contact me at marcus@bicknell 

 

Many thanks to Marcus for sending this fascinating article, I hope 
someone can fill in some gaps! Ed 
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Many thanks to Sarah Tompkins & the team for the following update. Ed 

Community Fibre Partnership 

We said from the beginning that our journey to upgrade to fibre optic cable was 
likely to have a few bumps in the road. Until we had signed on the dotted line 
that there were certain things that could affect the process, and to our huge frus-
tration we have indeed hit one of those obstacles. 

The BDUK (the government’s independent executive in charge of the 
broadband rollout) have placed us into another procurement round of bidding 
for the National Gigabit rollout – there are currently few details. This means 
that at the moment, until the bid process is concluded, our Community Fibre 
Partnership has been paused by OpenReach.  

There are 3 possible outcomes 

1 - No one bids for us (as was the case last time) 

2 - OpenReach bid on us and win the tender 

3 - A smaller provider wins the bidding process      

Toni-Ann and I will continue to progress the CFP where we are able, so that if 
Option 1 above is the outcome, we will be able to minimise time lost to us 
while waiting for the tender process to run its course 

As soon as there is any news, we will share it with you. 

Take care, Sarah and Toni-Ann 

hullavingtonsustainability2021@gmail.com 

Summary: 

mailto:hullavingtonsustainability2021@gmail.com
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The BJ Big Band entertained us with some 
fabulous music on Friday 8 July in the Hall. 
The band rehearse in our hall every Tuesday 
night, so it was fantastic to hear the 18 piece 
band live. An eclectic mix of music, song and 
instrumentalists.  We hope they will play 
again for us later in the year. 

Hullavington Village Hall   
 

 

 

 

COMING UP IN YOUR VILLAGE HALL 

5 August 2022  - Games Night from 7.00pm.  
Come and try out some new board games, or Ta-
ble Tennis.   The bar will be open.  Teenagers and 
adults welcome!  Very informal just come along, 
for a get together with friends . 

2 September 2022 – QUIZ NIGHT, make up a team 
of 4 -   £12 per table. Email                                       
Sophie@hullavingtonhall.org.uk to book a place! 

mailto:Sophie@hullavingtonhall.org.uk
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The Church Fete and Dog Show  (raising funds for 
church maintenance) took place on Saturday 11 June.  It 
was a warm, sunny day and the dog show was really 
popular.  
Lots of vol-
unteers 
manned 
the stalls 
with every-
thing possi-
ble on offer 
from local 
honey, 
plants, ice 
cream, local venison burgers, pony rides 

and a silent auction.  It was a lovely day, particularly 
through Pimms coloured sunnies! Thanks to every-
one involved, especially John and Henny Metters for 
hosting it in their lovely garden. Ed 

                  More photos  overleaf…... 
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FILM GROUP 

 

Fourth Wednesday film evenings have 
now returned to the main hall.  £3.00 
for adults, £1.00 under 18's.   

Doors open at 7.00, films start at 7.30. 
All welcome, and no need to book. 

Some films coming soon  include: The 
Outfit;  Downton Abbey, A New 
Era;  Benediction;  Fantastic Beasts: The 
Secret Of Dumbledore. 

 

 

Film Group EXTRA has limited 
seats for the third Wednesday 
in the month.  These popular 
sessions are held in the side 
room at the village hall and 
needs to be booked in ad-
vance.  Please contact Peter or 
Elizabeth on 01666 837713, 
peac@globalnet.co.uk, or 
speak to Peter at the Post 
Office. 

 

 

 

 

For general information please contact: 
Bob Fenner, 01666 837320 or Peter and 
Elizabeth Parry-Williams T: 01666 837713 
E: peac@globalnet.co.uk   

 

 

mailto:peac@globalnet.co.uk
mailto:peac@globalnet.co.uk
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The group meets on the second Tuesday in the month, 2.00 pm in 
the village hall. We held our last two sessions outside, enjoying the 
sunshine, and shade.  Refreshments and chatting about the books 
(and other things), made for very pleasant afternoons. 

In May we read 'The Storyteller' by Jodie Picoult 

This book didn't appeal to everyone, but it prompted a good discus-
sion. 

Reviews: 

“This is the story of multiple characters over three generations with 
the holocaust impact as the overwhelming theme, still touching 
them all. A young woman bakes bread for a living, whilst grieving 
for her own mother. There she meets an elderly man who, it turns 
out, was a Nazi SS commander in the same concentration camp as 
her still living grandmother. He seeks forgiveness from her. The 
young woman requests help from the FBI agency dealing with these 
crimes and meets a man, clearly Simon Wiesenthal in disguise.  

The tension sits around two unfolding stories, one the grand-
mother’s, the other the grandmother’s allegorical work of fiction.” 
 
"This is a novel I will find hard to forget. Given the subject matter of 
Nazi occupied Poland and concentration camps it is a far from easy 
read.  A cleverly written story switching between modern day USA 
and war time Europe, it is a novel of redemption and forgiveness. 

It has compassion, anger and even a touch of happily ever after. If 
you can cope with  the horrific realism of life in a concentration 
camp it is well worth the effort and wait for the twist at the end." 

June: 'The Keeper of Lost Things' by Ruth Hogan 

Once a celebrated author of short stories, Anthony Peardrew has 
spent a lifetime collecting lost objects.  Realising he is running out 
of time, he asks his assistant Laura, the only person he can trust, to 
fulfil his legacy and reunite the thousands of objects with their 
rightful owners. 

 HULLAVINGTON BOOK GROUP 
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A lovely book to read during the summer months, do try this. 

The novel was enjoyed by nearly everyone in the group.  Some 
comments during our discussion: "If you are feeling a bit down, 
an ideal book to cheer you while drinking a cup of tea; a de-
light; I couldn't put it down, and left reading the ending for a 
while because I couldn't bear it to finish...." 

Review: 

"A truly wonderful, charming and undemanding read. This is a 
gentle and unique novel, sprinkled with a little magic, that will 
pull at your heartstrings but leave you with a genuine feeling of 
hope. 

The main characters have all suffered setbacks and challenges 
in their lives but through humour and kindness they all win 
through.  

Although the novel definitely has a “feel good factor “ it is not 
sickly sweet and in places will have you laughing out loud.  

My only criticism is I am not sure how much the parallel story, 
of Eunice and Bomber, added to the main protagonists story-
line, but all in all well worth a read."   

 

July:  'Enigma' by Robert Harris 

In this 1995 novel, Tom Jericho is a young mathematician, 
based at Bletchley Park, working on the Germans’ "Enigma" 
ciphers during World War 11.  Reaching the point where he is 
physically and mentally exhausted, Jericho must break a new 
code before a traitor among his group can stop him. 

In 2001, the book was made into a film, starring Kate Winslet 
and Dougray Scott. 

Film of the Book evenings are held on the 1st Wednesday in 
the month, 7.30 in the side room at the village hall.  Due to lim-
ited space, seats need to be booked in advance. 

August title to be confirmed. 

Please contact Elizabeth Parry-Williams Tel: 01666 837713 
email: peac@globalnet.co.uk for information about Book 
Group, or Film of the Book. 

mailto:peac@globalnet.co.uk
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ACER TREE SURGEONS ARBORICULTURL ASSOCIATION    
APPROVED CONTRACTOR 

Acer Tree Surgeons Ltd are at the forefront of the Arboricultural 
industry, with a huge range of skills and techniques, we are always 
able to deliver exceptional service to our clients.  We currently 
have clients in both domestic and commercial sectors throughout 
Wiltshire, Somerset, Bath, Bristol and surrounding Counties. 

 

The team are all NPTC qualified with chainsaw and maintenance 
CS30 & 31, aerial rescue CS38, climbing with a chainsaw CS39, 
pruning CS40 and dismantling operations CS41.  We are all first aid 
at work and manual handling qualified. 

 

Services include: 

• Tree Removals, Dismantles and Felling 

• Crown Reductions, Re-Shaping and Pruning 

• Hedge Cutting 

• Management of Dangerous Trees 

• Stump Grinding and Removal 

• Free Quotations and Tree Health Check 

 

Contact Adam M.Arbor.A, FdSc Arb ND Arb 

 

Tel: 01666 718078 / 07843 082634 

Email: adamroberts@acertreesurgeons.co.uk 
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Neil Farr—Plumbing and Heating 

 

01793 526207 

07799595701 

 

No job too small or big, including 

 

Bathroom refits, central heating systems 

 

Free quotations and estimates 

 

Emergency call outs 

 

(WELL KNOWN IN HULLAVINGTON) 
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WALKS AROUND HULLAVINGTON – Jon Atkey 

Walk Five – To Stock Wood and Return – Distance: 2.5 Miles 

This month’s selection from the “Walks Around Hullavington” 
series offers views behind Gardners Drive and of Stock Wood 
on the edge of the airfield. In the past, this wood was owned 
by the Duke of Beaufort and offered a plentiful supply of ash 
and hazel for the many hurdle makers of Hullavington. 

 

1 Starting by Hullavington Garage, go down Frog Lane and 
take the footpath at its end.  Just before the camp boundary 
fence, cross the stile on your right, into the field called 
Ryelands.  

2 Head for the diagonally opposite corner of the field to 
cross the footbridge past a pond on your left. Frogspawn has 
been found here. Access to this bridge has a tendency to be-
come rather overgrown. If this is the case when you do the 
walk, you may find it easier to cross the stream a little further 
back in the field. 
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3 As you continue to follow the hedge side into the corner 
of the field, two stiles and a footbridge in quick succession take 
you over a ditch into the next field.  

4 By keeping near the hedge now on your right you will 
pass over a stile into a short sectioned-off area and a series of 
wooden fences behind Cooper’s Kennels.  

5 Turn left as you enter this area and, with the hedge and 
deep ditch on your left, proceed over the series of fences to-
wards Stock Wood by crossing the various stiles and the foot-
bridge in the far corner of the field.  

6 Pass the grass-covered hangar on your left and follow the 
edge of Stock Wood to the end of the very large field where 
there is a hunting gate into a conservation area. Before Hullav-
ington Airfield was opened in 1937, the path between here and 
Stanton St Quintin must have been a delightful amble. 

The full set of 10 Walks is available on the Parish Council 
website:  http://www.hullavingtonparishcouncil.org.uk/
Walks_Around_Hullavington_31117.aspx  

http://www.hullavingtonparishcouncil.org.uk/Walks_Around_Hullavington_31117.aspx
http://www.hullavingtonparishcouncil.org.uk/Walks_Around_Hullavington_31117.aspx
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We will offer your child:  

 

• Full time childcare available from 
07.30 to 18.00 Monday to Friday 

• Four classrooms for children ranging from ages  0-5 

• Experienced, well qualified staff with a high staff to 
child ratio 

• A keyworker system for individual attention for your 
child 

• Two large outdoor play areas and an indoor soft 
play and sensory room 

• A wide variety of outdoor activities including farm 
walks 

• All areas of learning in the foundation stage 

• We accept Nursery Education Grant funding 

• Plenty of parking available 

 

Please ‘phone Kim Branston for details on    
01249 891349                                                         

dodfordfarmdaycare@outlook.com 
Dodford House Farm, Dodford Lane, Christian Malford,            

Chippenham, SN15 4DE 
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RATES FOR HIRING HULLAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL 
 Rates from 1st November 2021 

Rate 

Minimum booking 1 
hour 

Small 

Room 

Main Hall Both 

Rooms 

Kitchen 

(per book-

VILLAGE USER – 
including all users 
who run clubs, regu-
lar events 

  

£5.00 £8.00 £10.00 No fee 

NON VILLAGE USER 
– one off bookings 
(not parties) 

  

£8.00 £12.00 £15.00 £5.00 

REGULAR/CORE/
BUSINESS USER 
(who do not reside 
in Hullavington) 

£10.00 £15.00 £20.00 £5.00 

PARTY BOOKINGS—will be on the basis of a 4 hour slot, giving time 
for setting up/ clearing away/cleaning.  A deposit of £100 will be 
required.   If more hours are required these will be charged at the 
appropriate hourly rate.  The rate includes the use of tables, chairs 
and the kitchen. 

PARTY BOOKINGS FOR 0-11 year olds  

Rate—4 hours Both Rooms Kitchen (per booking 

VILLAGE USER 

  

£50.00 included 

NON VILLAGE USER 

  

£65.00 included 

For any queries, please contact: 

Lizzy@hullavingtonhall.org.uk or helen@hullavingtonhall.org.uk 
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200 Club for the Village Hall 
 

Congratulations to our recent winners: 
 
May £50 - Issie Greenman £25 - Carol Noah 
June £50 - Liz Moulder  £25 - Tracey Tillotson 
 
We are looking forward to the draw at the Autumn show which pro-
duces 2 £100 winners as well as 2 £50 winners. It could be you! We 
also hope to welcome new members at the Autumn show. 
We then start collecting subscriptions for the new calendar year in Sep-
tember and in to October. We do prefer bank transfer and these can be 
made monthly, quarterly or annually. But cash and cheque payments 
are accepted, of course. Thanks for your continued support.  
 
Geraldine McKibbin  07770925948   
 

 
 

Handy Information 
 

 
 
 
Shop:    Post Office: 
Mon—Fri  08.00—18.00 Mon, Tues, Thurs  09.00—12.30 
Sat  08.30—16.00 Wed    09.00—12.00 
Sun  09.00—13.00 Fri—Sat   Closed 
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Bat & chat table tennis Anna Durrant  

an-
na@hullavingtonhall.co.
uk 

Biodiversity Debbie Lawley 

deb-
bie.lawley@willowdna.c
om 

Book group Liz Parry Williams 01666 837713 

Fibre Optic   Hullavingtonsustainabil-
ity2021@gmail.com 

Film Group Bob Fenner and       
P&E Parry-Williams 

01666 837320 and 
01666 837713 

Football Club James Nation 07894 715080 

Footpaths co-ordinator Jon Atkey jon.atkey@willowdna.co
m 

Jolly Tots Rachel Cripps 07850 176901 

M'bury & District Link   01666 840861 

N'hood Police Team   101 

N'hood Watch   man-
dy.hullavington.nhw.@g

Mandy House 07955 410350 

Parish Church Adam Beaumont 01666 311177 

www.hullavingtonparish
council.org.uk 

Sharon Neal 01249 659842   

P.O.S.H Public Open 
space 

  posh-
for2022@gmail.com 

Primary School & Little 
Hoots Nursery 

Sue Tudge 01666 837604 

Recorder Group Maggie Dyson 01666 837358 

Rights of Way (roads)   0300 4560105 

Knit & Natter (all crafts) Sandra Samra 01666 838710  

Short Mat Bowls Pat Harper 07462 136889 

200 Club Geraldine McKibbin 01666 837736 

Village Hall    an-
na@hullavingtonhall.org
.uk 

Anna Durrant  01666 837569  

Women's Institute Isobel Acott 01666 837458 

mailto:anna@hullavingtonhall.co.uk
mailto:anna@hullavingtonhall.co.uk
mailto:anna@hullavingtonhall.co.uk
mailto:debbie.lawley@willowdna.com
mailto:debbie.lawley@willowdna.com
mailto:debbie.lawley@willowdna.com
mailto:Hullavingtonsustainability2021@gmail.com
mailto:Hullavingtonsustainability2021@gmail.com
mailto:jon.atkey@willowdna.com
mailto:jon.atkey@willowdna.com
http://www.hullavingtonparishcouncil.org.uk/
http://www.hullavingtonparishcouncil.org.uk/
mailto:poshfor2022@gmail.com
mailto:poshfor2022@gmail.com
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Meet the Villager 

 
A light hearted chat with a local about 
their time in Hullavington. 

 

In this edition, we meet Grace Smith 

 

I moved to Hullavington over 50 years ago 
and have been happy to utilise the facilities the village offers.  Lots 
of changes have occurred over this length of time, some good and 
perhaps some not so good – but to please everyone is tricky. 
 
I had two children who used the play group which was held in the 
old village hall and run by two ladies and helped by mums. From 
play school to village school on to Hardenhuish school and Grittle-
ton House School.  Transport for Anna to the school bus was shared 
by Dudley and Jebbie Hewitt – with their children. My son, Mathew 
headed in the other direction and shared his journey to Grittleton 
House School with the Cullum’s sons, Ben and Jamie. 
 
I have worked in the village school assisting in the kitchen when 
Mrs Castle was the cook – who I  may say made lovely school din-
ners and was a pleasure to work with. I remember walking to Stan-
ton St Quintin village when we had such deep snow we couldn’t 
drive in or out.  At the time I was a home help for the social services 
and we had to get there. The milkman would bring crates of milk 
down by cemetery corner and we would have to slide and trip our 
way to collect milk.  Health and safety has stopped and changed so 
much.   
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My later work was 20 plus years in Bath for the Ministry of De-
fence, again travelling by car in all sorts of weather.  I lived in Bath 
until I was 9 years old when I moved with my parents to Kington 
Langley.  Both areas played quite a large part in my life.  I have al-
ways had respect for our local church but having been brought up 
in the Chapel circuit, have mostly gone to chapel at Kington Lang-
ley.  I have recently joined in with our village church and have re-
ceived a very warm welcome – I would recommend church family 
life to everyone in the village; it helps build moral foundations for 
younger people who desperately need strong guidance in the 
modern world.  
 
As you can tell,  my age is ‘old’ and lots stories and memories ac-
company that fact, but the newsletter only allows for so much.  
 
As to my future – life everlasting in Glory where God has promised 
us ‘no crying, no tears or sadness’; how lovely -  bring it on! 
 
Guilty Pleasure? – too many to list but a I do like a doughnut 
Who would play you in a movie? – Renee Zellweger, she would be 
kept very busy and win a Golden Globe?! 
If you could change one thing in the village? – a lovely play park 
Dinner Guest – Michael Palin, listening to all his travels would 
make me feel as if I been there 
Cat or Dog – Done those and would love a donkey, next best thing 
though I do donate to the Donkey Sanctuary 
Happiness is – Spending time with my grandchildren 
Advice to teenage self – Bit late for that, can’t go back, just move 
forward and learn from mistakes 
Bucket list item – Not got one, I just live a day at a time and pray 
for health and strength to fulfil what is needed of me 
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Regular Events: 

 
Monday  Bat & Chat Table Tennis, weekly 2-4pm 

   Short Mat Bowls, weekly 7.30-9.30pm 

Wednesday Film of the book. 1st Wed of the month 

   Film Group Extra, 3rd Wed of the month 

   Main Film Group, 4th Wed of the month 

   WI. 3rd Wed of each month, 2pm 

Thursday  Yoga, weekly 

Friday  Coffee shop in Church. 10am-12pm 

Saturday  The Hub. 1st Sat of every month. 11-1pm 

 

Future Dates: 

 

Aug   5th, Games night—p.37 

   24th, Film night—p.42 

   27th, Village Show—p.22 

 

Sep   2nd, Quiz night—p.37 

   5th, M’bury Singers free taster session—p.20 

   10th, Ride and Stride—p.31 

   28th, Film night—p.22 

 

Nov   19th or 26th,  London Coach Trip TBC 

 

 


